
 

 
 

NOTES OF THE CAMBRIDGESHIRE & PETERBOROUGH  
LOCAL OUTBREAK ENGAGEMENT BOARD MEETING 

HELD AT 1PM ON 
FRIDAY, 30 APRIL 2021 

VIRTUAL MEETING VIA ZOOM 
 

Present:  
 
Cllr John Holdich (Chair) Chairman, Peterborough Health and Wellbeing Board 
Cllr Steve Criswell (Chair) Cambridgeshire County Council 
Cllr Peter Hudson Chairman, Cambridgeshire County Council (CCC) Health 

Committee 
Cllr Bill Handley District Council Representative 
Cllr Wayne Fitzgerald  
 

Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, 
Health and Public Health, PCC 

  
Gillian Beasley Chief Executive, CCC and PCC 
Val Moore Chair, Healthwatch Cambridgeshire and Peterborough 
Dr. Liz Robin Director of Public Health, CCC and PCC 
Adrian Chapman Service Director – Communities and Partnerships, CCC and PCC 
Kate Parker Head of Public Health Business Programmes, CCC and PCC 
Dr. Gary Howsam Clinical Chair CCG 
Rhiannon Leighton 
Daniel Snowdon 

Democratic Services Assistant 
Democratic Services Officer, CCC 

 

 
1. APOLOGIES AND DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS 

 
Apologies were received from Wendi Ogle- Welbourn. 
 
There were no declarations of interest.  
 

2.  NOTES FROM THE LOCAL OUTBREAK ENGAGEMENT BOARD MEETING HELD ON 
2 MARCH 2021 AND 25 MARCH 2021 
 
The notes of the meeting held on 2 March 2021, were approved as a true and accurate 
record. 
 
The notes of the meeting held on 25 March 2021, were approved as a true and accurate 
record. 
 

3. PUBLIC QUESTIONS 
 
No public questions were received. 

  
4. UPDATE ON EPIDEMIOLOGY AND RESPONSE 

 
The Director of Public Health delivered a presentation on the Epidemiology Review for 
Cambridgeshire and Peterborough. Presentation slides may be found in Appendix 1. 
 



Members were also updated about employment to build a contact tracing team. This would 
allow backwards contact tracing to try and establish where people may have caught Covid-
19 from and links to how the virus was spreading. There had not been an opportunity until 
recently to undertake this type of work. There were also daily backward contact tracing 
meetings as part of this work. 
 
In addition. the Board received an update about the implementation of the Local Outbreak 
Management Plan, which had been progressing well. 
 
The Local Outbreak Engagement Board debated the update and in summary, key points 
raised and responses to questions included: 
 

 Members were advised that the backward contact tracing was not about 
identifying those that had broken the rules to impose fines, the exercise aimed to 
remind people that they need to keep within the rules. There were different 
groups that needed specific messages to help them follow the rules and the 
communications team were managing this aspect. 

 It was hard to predict what the infection rate would look like in the future. There 
needed to be a combination of communication messages and engagement with 
community leadership to get the message across in communities. Recent 
feedback received had demonstrated that the messages were working within the 
communities. 

 There were varied community groups across Cambridge and Peterborough that 
were not following the social distancing rules and socialising when they should 
not, rather than there being an outbreak in a business. 

 
The Local Outbreak Engagement Board unanimously RESOLVED to note the report. 
 

5. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

TEST AND TRACE AND COMF GRANTS SPENDING COMMITMENTS 
 
The Head of Public Health Business Programmes, CCC and PCC provided an updated 
report on the grants awarded through test and trace. Members were advised of the 
£3.5m for test and trace and £21.8m for contain management outbreak for both CCC 
and PCC Councils. Appendix A of the report had demonstrated where the funding had 
been distributed and achievements made. Members were also provided an update about 
the future prevention, such as test, trace and isolate support. 
 
The Local Outbreak Engagement Board debated the presentation and in summary, key 
points raised and responses to questions included: 
 

 The Service Director – Communities and Partnerships, CCC and PCC 
commented that the funding system created to control the pandemic had helped 
with prevention, vaccination resistance, contact tracing back tracing, media 
activity and that the investment was robust and had been used wisely. 

 Members were advised that it would be helpful to receive information in relation 
to the outcomes through the funding. The Board would need to be kept advised 
of further outbreaks and scale up activity where it was necessary. 

 The Director of Public Health advised that it may not be possible to link every 
funding stream into every outcome. Plans were under development and would be 
included on the local outbreak plan in the case of further outbreaks and the 
Board would receive an update on this in the future. 

 Members commented that a lesson learnt review would be useful in respect of 
various community group engagements as there were some that fully embraced 



 
 
 
 
 
 

the action plans, and some were completely passive. In addition, Parish Councils 
could be encouraged to hold a pandemic plan for the future. 

 Members commented that there had been a bus service for those that had 
difficulty in travelling to the vaccination centres. Members were advised that a 
bus had been purchased to take the vaccine to groups of people that could not 
travel to the centre. Members would be provided with an update on the progress 
of the vaccination bus in due course. 

 The Service Director – Communities and Partnerships, CCC and PCC 
commented that it would be useful to include real experiences alongside the hard 
outputs in any review in relation to the COVID–19 pandemic, as it was vital the 
full tale of what had been experienced in Cambridge and Peterborough was 
captured.  

 
ACTION AGREED 
 
The Local Engagement Board noted the report and identified areas of the Local 
Outbreak Management Plan that they would like further updates on. 
 

6. 
 

ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
 
The Local Engagement Board thanked the Director of Public Health support to Members 
during the COVID-19 pandemic and wished her well in her retirement. 
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